Minutes of the Technical Committee for Cooperative Regional Research Project W-1185

Biological Control in Pest Management Systems of Plants.
Pacific Grove, California, 1-3 October 2003

Technical Committee Member and Visitors Present:

Chair, Kent Daane;   Secretary: Ted Evans;  Member-at-Large:  Dave Thompson


Committee Chair Kent Daane, UC Berkeley, opened the meeting at 9 AM Thursday, 2 October, at the Asilomar Conference Center in Pacific Grove, California.  Daane first introduced the co-organizer of this year’s meeting, Lynn LeBeck, Academic Coordinator, Center for Biological Control, UC Berkeley.  Daane next introduced Dave Thompson, New Mexico State University, as the current member-at-large (elected at last year’s meeting in Boulder, CO).  Members then briefly introduced themselves and stated their major current research interests in biological control.


The formal business meeting began with comments from the projects’ Administrative Advisor, Don Cooksey, UC Riverside.  Cooksey reminded the group that we have just completed the first year of the new project W-1185, and he emphasized the need for members to submit their annual reports in timely fashion.  Daane next introduced Andrew Larson, California State University at Fresno, who will be submitting a formal application to become a member of the committee.  Discussion ensued concerning nomination of a member-at-large to serve as secretary in 2005 and as chair in 2006.  Joe Balciunas made a motion, seconded by Marshall Johnson, that the nomination process be set for Friday morning.  Motion passed.  Ted Evans, Chair-elect, proposed that next year’s meeting be held 6-7 October at the Alta Lodge near Salt Lake City, Utah.  After discussion, Bob Luck motioned in favor of the proposal.  Motion seconded by Jim Nechols and passed.  Evans agreed to make formal arrangements with the lodge on behalf of the group.


Federal and state agency reports followed.  Tony Caesar, USDA-ARS, Sidney, MT, gave a brief overview of ARS, noting that it is celebrating its 50th anniversary this year and currently supports 22 programs and 30 national program leaders.  Bob Nowierski, USDA-CSREES, Washington DC, was unable to attend the meeting but communicated through Don Cooksey and a hand-out on current CRESS program activities, including prioirities for competitive grants programs.  Cooksey noted that funding for the coming fiscal year for the NRI competitive grants program is not yet set, but that program deadlines for proposal submissions should be out soon.  Apparently, elimination of the NRI Biologically-based pest management program is under consideration.  Daane suggested that the members of W-1185 draft a letter in support of retaining the program, which emphasizes more near-term application of research results.  The potential demise of this program is especially of concern in light of recent funding cuts in the CA statewide IPM program.


After a break, Daane sought comments on the minutes from the 2002 meeting in Boulder, CO, and topics covered therein.  One issue arising from the minutes was whether the group wished to pursue further the proposal for developing weed biological control standards as outlined at last year’s meeting by Rita Beard, U.S. Forest Service, Fort Collins, CO.  Peter McEvoy noted that although the Forest Service initiative was meritorious, it was so ambitious in its goals that it was unlikely to be adopted widely outside the agency.  McEvoy recommended that the group consider as an alternative the more streamlined approach developed by Eric Coombs, State of Oregon Department of Agriculture.  Discussion also focused on the appropriate role for the National Biological Control Institute (NBCI).  In light of its diminished state, some functions might now be better handled by the newly established Center for Biological Control at the UC Berkeley campus.  Daane briefly introduced the Center.  He and Nick Mills, UC Berkeley, currently serve as co-chairs, and Lynn LeBeck serves as Academic Coordinator.  Funded at present by a small budget from UC Berkeley, the Center is conceived of as serving not just the Berkeley campus or UC system, but rather the biological control community at large.  For example, the Center will house the W-1185 website.  Following the discussion, the 2002 minutes were approved.


Agency reports resumed with a presentation by Rich Hansen, USDA-APHIS PPQ, Fort Collins CO.  Hansen noted the recent relocation of weed biological control personnel from Bozeman to the new and broadly conceived National Weed Management Laboratory in Fort Collins.  Hansen reviewed APHIS programs of biological control of weeds, including giant Salvinia and leafy spurge.  Hansen confirmed that the future of NBCI is in serious doubt, with only one staff member remaining.  APHIS is also experiencing major change as two-thirds of the PPQ work force has been transferred to the Department of Homeland Security for quarantine and inspection functions.  Kim Hoelmer next reported on the staff and activities of USDA-ARS EBCL (Montpellier, France), and provided overviews of major programs to discover new biological control candidates of the olive fruit fly, wheat stem sawfly, lygus bugs, Asian long-horned beetle, and Formosan subterranean termites.  As part of the EBCL presentation, Rohallah Soubian reported that two fly species that attack Russian knapweed and a mite that infests Gallium have now been fully tested for host specificity.  In a final agency report, Mike Pitcairn reported for the CDFA.  State budget woes in CA have forced massive cuts and consequent reduction of staff and programs (e.g., the imported red fire ant eradication program was eliminated).  Despite reduced funding, previously initiated biological control programs within CDFA continue at present, although Mike reviewed some adjustments in personnel that have occurred as a result of budget cuts.  The business meeting was adjourned at noon.


The Thursday afternoon session commenced with discussion concerning the federal permitting process for importing natural enemies.  Continued upheaval and confusion surrounding the process prompted the suggestion by Daane that the group bring its concerns to the attention of APHIS.  Maurice Tauber and Marshall Johnson agreed to draft a position statement on behalf of the group.  Jay Bancroft, USDA-ARS, Shafter, CA, was introduced to the group as another potential new member (formal application pending).  

With discussion of business matters concluded, the meeting shifted to panel discussions.  The agenda of this scientific portion of the meeting is presented in the appendix below.  One special session was dedicated to commemorate the life and contributions of Professor Don Dahlsten (1933-2003), University of California at Berkeley.  Bob Luck, Andrew Larson, and Kent Daane reviewed for the group the great impact that this remarkable scientist had on his profession, students, and colleagues over his long and storied career.


At the start of the meeting on Friday morning, Daane called for nominations and election of a member-at-large.  Unfortunately, nominated individuals who were present were unable to make a firm commitment (including to organize the meeting in 2006).  Molly Hunter, University of Arizona, Tucson, on sabbatical in Australia and hence unable to attend this year’s meeting, was also nominated.  The group elected Hunter as member-at-large on the proviso that she be willing and able to so serve when contacted by Daane by e-mail. 


The final panel discussion (on outreach activities) took place Friday afternoon.  As part of this discussion, Marshall Johnson and Lynn LeBeck introduced the new and soon-to-be launched W-1185 website that they have developed.  Johnson requested suggestions.  It was suggested that the website might serve as an excellent home for the database for biological control of weeds currently under development by Eric Coombs and Peter McEvoy (and discussed earlier the panel discussion by McEvoy).  Russell Messing suggested that the website highlight major success stories.  Kent Daane suggested that brief entries of standard length be used to summarize individual scientists’ research interests, with links provided to these individuals’ home pages for more details.  Mike Pitcairn captured the sentiments of the group in congratulating Johnson and LeBeck on a great job in developing the website.


At the conclusion of the outreach discussion panel at mid-afternoon on Friday 3 October, the group thanked all of the speakers for an excellent set of presentations.  The group applauded Kent Daane and Lynn LeBeck for their efforts in planning and hosting the meeting.  The meeting was then adjourned. 

Appendix.  Scientific portion of the program.

Thursday Afternoon, October 2

1:15 – 3:15 PM
Panel Discussion 1.  Problems and Solutions for Biological Control of Weeds


Moderator: Michael Pitcairn, CDFA BioControl Program, Sacramento, CA

Yellowstar and Russian Thistle



Lincoln Smith, USDA-ARS, WRRC, Albany, CA



Michael Pitcairn, CDFA BioControl Program, Sacramento, CA

Insect-Microbial Interactions in the Classical BioControl of Weeds



Anthony Caesar, USDA-ARS, NPARL, Sidney, MT

 
Update on Saltcedar (Tamarix) Biological Control in the Southwest



Dave Thompson, New Mexico State University, Las Cruces, NM. 


Discussion

3:15 – 3:30 AM
Break

3:30 – 4:15 PM
Panel Discussion II.  Tribute to Don Dahlsten – UC Berkeley, 1959-2003


Moderators: Kent Daane (UCB) and Robert Luck (UCR)

Biological Control of Insect Pests



Robert Luck, Department of Entomology, UCR, Riverside, CA


Biological Control in the Urban Environment



Andrew Lawson, Crop Science, CSUF, Fresno, CA
4:15-4:30 PM
Break or directly to nature walk

4:30-5:30 PM
Informal Discussion / Nature Walk on Invasive Species in Coastal Zones



Joe Balciunas, USDA-ARS, Albany, CA

Friday Morning, October 3

7:30 – 8:45  AM
Breakfast

8:45 – 10:15 AM
Panel Discussion III.  Collaborative BC Programs


Moderator: Kim Hoelmer, USDA-ARS, EBCL, Montpellier, France

Biological Control in the Insular Western Pacific



Ross Miller, University of Guam


Biological Control of Hoary Cress using Biology, Ecology and Genetic Tools



Boris Fumanal, USDA-ARS, EBCL, Montpellier, France


Biological Control of the Olive Fly



Kim Hoelmer, USDA-ARS, EBCL, Montpellier, France


Discussion

10:15 – 10:30 AM
Break

10:30 – 12:00 PM
Panel Discussion IV.  Problems and Solutions for Biological Control of Insects


Moderator: Russell Messing, KARC, University of Hawaii at Manoa

Establishing Parasitoids of Glassy-winged Sharpshooter in a Harsh Environment



Dave Morgan, CDFA, Riverside, CA 


Squash bug biological control using Gryon pennsylvanicum


Jim Nechols, Department of Entomology, Kansas State, Manhattan, KS 


The challenges of conducting biological control in Hawaii



Russ Messing, KARC, University of Hawaii at Manoa 


Discussion

1:30  –  3:00 PM
Panel Discussion V.  Biological Control Outreach


Moderator: Nick Mills, Division of Insect Biology, UC Berkeley

Developing a Database for the Biological Control of Weeds



Peter McEvoy, Oregon State University, Corvallis, OR


Introducing and Using the New WR-1185 Website



Marshall Johnson, Department of Entomology, UCR, Riverside, CA


On-line Biological Control Newsletters and Journals



Lynn LeBeck, Center for Biological Control, UCB, Berkeley, CA


Biological Control in the University Classroom



Nick Mills, Division of Insect Biology, UCB, Berkeley CA


Discussion
